______________________________________________ 

From: 
Konner, Karon M.  

Sent:
Friday, September 07, 2012 9:49 AM

Subject:
**Important change in guardianship law**

Dear All, 

There has been an important change to the Massachusetts Probate Court that will impact patient care. The law was revised effective July 8, 2012 and implemented by the Massachusetts Probate Court effective August 27, 2012. Below is specific information about the changes and attached is the press release from Chief Justice Paula M. Carey and the new form as well as information about the procedure that will allow patients with pre-existing guardianships to be admitted to skilled nursing facilities for short term rehab (60 days or less) without having to amend the guardianship for this specific authority. For our practice, I think this will have the most impact on our patients with developmental disabilities that have longtime guardians and need a SNF rehab stay. 

Please take a few minutes to review the information below. I will ask Ellen to add it to our website and I encourage you to contact me with any questions or concerns. We have already had success with this new procedure, enabling a DDS client to transition to rehab to obtain the care that he needs in a much more timely manner. Thank you Sue Streeter for being the pioneer and navigating our way though this new process for us this week!
From the Massachusetts Hospital Association:
On July 8, 2012, Governor Deval Patrick signed into law Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012, "An Act Further Regulating the Probate Code and Establishing a Trust Code." The law is effective as of July 8, 2012. 

MHA, in coordination with the Massachusetts Senior Care Association, have been jointly advocating for the inclusion of two provisions (Sections 24 and 42) that facilitates the timely and efficient transfer of patients to long-term care settings and ensure that patients receive appropriate levels of care. 

As background, in 2009 Massachusetts adopted strict definitions and rules as part of a comprehensive Uniform Probate Code (UPC). While providers generally supported the application of standardized policies and procedures, there were a few areas where the new code created significant impediments to the delivery of high-quality patient care. In particular, the Probate Code required that a guardianship order be obtained from the courts prior to any transfer of a patient who is either incapacitated or unable to make any decisions related to their needs at the time of discharge, and who does not have a valid healthcare proxy in place. 

As part of Chapter 142, the state adopted several clarifications to the Uniform Probate Code that helped alleviate some of these impediments. For the hospital and long-term care community, there were two specific areas of the law that we wanted to highlight. These include changes to the definition of "Nursing Facility" and streamlining the process for obtaining guardianship orders on short stay cases.

Definition of Nursing Facility (Section 24 of the law):
The first issue was a technical clarification related to the current definition of nursing facility. In particular, Section 24 effectively states that the term Nursing Facility as it affects the policies and procedures under the Uniform Probate Code shall not apply to a long-term care acute hospital, an inpatient rehabilitation facility, a rest home, or an assisted living facility.

Analysis by Josh Abrams of the Office of General Counsel: "By changing the definition of nursing facility, the legislature has legitimized a practice we were already following - guardianship is still required for such discharges to acute rehab facilities - the guardian just doesn't need to get specific authority from the court for such discharge. We've been doing this for some time now in anticipation of this change. Specific authority is still needed for discharge to other types of nursing facilities other than those listed (i.e., SNFs, except as modified). As you know, we have also, just institutionally, made a decision that we will allow discharges to Spaulding acute rehabs once MGH has filed a guardianship petition, without waiting for the guardianship to be approved by the court. We will obviously continue to do this under this new law."

Guardianship Orders on Short Stay Cases (Section 42 of the law):
The second and more important issue for healthcare providers is the revision to the process for guardianship orders in the UPC.Currently, the UPC requires a guardianship order to be obtained from the courts prior to any transfer of a patient who is either incapacitated or unable to make any decisions related to their needs at the time of discharge and who does not have a valid healthcare proxy in place. Such a process can create long delays in moving patients as the court reviews the case. Section 42 accounts for this problem and allows for an exception to the court-mandated review for admission of an incapacitated person to a nursing facility if the following occurs:

1. A healthcare provider (or other person authorized to sign a medical certificate) documents the need for a short-term stay of 60 days or less in a nursing facility, on a form created by the Probate and Family Court;

2. An interested person or the patient does not object to the transfer;

3. On or before the admission, a notice of the transfer is given to the court, the nursing facility, and the patient; and

4. That there is evidence that the patient is represented by counsel or one will be appointed shortly.

Analysis by Josh Abrams of the Office of General Counsel:  "By changing the law related to getting specific authority for short stay SNF stays, the legislature has made the discharge of patients with pre-existing guardianships who need such care easier and quicker. This will be especially helpful for developmentally disabled patients with longtime guardians who need a rehab SNF stay."
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